
Guidelines for Handling Monitoring Reports from the CEO
The majority of the Board’s work related to monitoring should occur outside of the Board meeting.  The Board members should individually read and make an assessment of the monitoring reports prior to the meeting.  The decisions have already been made by the time of the Board meeting and one motion can be made to record those decisions in the minutes.
The reason for including monitoring on the Board agenda is to ensure that there is a record that the Board has exercised due diligence, not to discuss the reports.  Every time you assess a monitoring report you are doing a part of the CEO’s performance appraisal.
A monitoring schedule is included in BCL-4:  Monitoring of CEO Performance.  An Annual CEO Performance Appraisal is simply the compilation of all of the monitoring evidence received in the past year.

Process:

1. The CEO e-mails monitoring reports to the Board Chair as per scheduled outlined in BCL-4.

2. Board Chair distributes monitoring report and monitoring worksheets to all Board members indicating date responses are expected back to the Board Chair.

3. Board members individually e-mail their assessment of the monitoring report to the Board Chair

a. Look for two things in a monitoring report:

i. A reasonable interpretation of the policy.  (The right to make any reasonable interpretation belongs to the CEO – not to the Board)

ii. Evidence of compliance with the reasonable interpretation.

4. The Board Chair cumulates the assessments and records whether a majority of the Board members find the report acceptable.

a. The Chair records the information on the current year’s Monitoring Tracking Summary.
b. If a majority of the Board members find the report unacceptable, the Chair coordinates whatever e-mail dialogue is necessary to determine the Board’s expectation for compliance or makes the decision that the matter is such that it should be discussed in person at the next meeting.

5. At the Board Meeting:

a. The Chair should ask for a motion affirming that the monitoring reports have been read, and that they provide both a reasonable interpretation of the policy and evidence of compliance with that reasonable interpretation.

b. If the motion is carried it signifies that the majority of the Board is satisfied that the organization is achieving a reasonable interpretation of Ends (for ends monitoring report) or avoiding a reasonable interpretation of unacceptable means (for executive limitations monitoring report).
c. If this motion is not carried, identify which report(s), in the opinion of the majority of the Board, do not provide a reasonable interpretation and/or adequate data to assess compliance.  Only these reports will require discussion.  Be careful not to spend time discussing an issue unless a majority of the Board has a concern about it.

d. Discussion should not revolve around prescribing internal means, but rather around clarifying the Board’s assessment and expectations for compliance.

e. Following the handling of any unacceptable reports, a single motion may then be used to accept all of the remaining reports that were found to provide reasonable interpretation and evidence of compliance. 
How do we know if we are doing a good job of assessing monitoring reports?  Board members should ask the following questions as they are reading the monitoring reports:

1. Does the report contain an explicit explanation of the CEO’s interpretation of the policy along with rationale as to why this interpretation should be considered reasonable?

2. Does the interpretation include “metrics” – a measurable statement of what will demonstrate compliance?

3. If the report is for an Ends policy, are those metrics expressed in Ends language, i.e., what benefits will have been received by which beneficiaries, rather that describing what the organization will do?

4. Does the report contain clear evidence of compliance with the policy?

5. If the report indicates that a policy has been violated, is there a commitment as to when the situation will be rectified and the Board can expect compliance.

6. Is there any reason for you to question the integrity of the information in the report?

7. After reading the report, do you realize that the policy itself needs amending?  (This is not monitoring, but may be triggered by monitoring.  It should then be handled in the “decisions” portion of the agenda.)
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